
CSUDH Academic Senate Meeting


Loker Student Union


May 10, 2000
Voting Members Present: Andrews,  Britt, Butler, Charnofsky, Dowling, Feuer, Furusawa, Ganezer, Goders, Gray-Shellberg, Hare, Henschel, Hunt, Jacobs, Johnson, Johnston, Kaplan, Karber, LaCorte, Lee, Long, Lyons, Malamud,  McCarthy, McDermott, McEnerney, Needham, O=Connor, Smith, Stricker, Sturm, Vanterpool, Watson, Whitmore, Dick Williams

Voting Members Absent: Amouzegar, Billes, Brulois, B. Christie, R. Christie, De La Camp, Dominguez, Heuschkel, Kowalski, Lalas, Little, Maciel, McGee-Bracken, McNulty, Press, Todd, Turner (for Whetmore) Denise Williams (on leave)



Non-Voting Ex-Officio Members Present: Blair, Bowman (Al Rodriguez), Castro, Lindsay, Pardon, Webb

Guests: Jeff Badrtalei, Gene Dippel, Joel Greenwald, Jim Harris, Cynthia Johnson, Frances Lauerhass, Gary Levine, Al Rodriguez, Carol Snarr, Marek Suchenek, Kathleen Walton

Chair Vanterpool called the meeting to order at 2:33 p.m.

Open Forum
Senator Goders asked the status of FPC 00-02BCampus Identity and the Visual Arts. The Campus Physical Master Planning Committee will be meeting soon and has not received word that this Senate resolution will become part of its charge. Chair Vanterpool said he was not sure whether the President has acted on FPC 00-02. Goders also encouraged the Senate next AY to discuss the Acore values@ of the university in a more formal way than Dr.Walton=s e-mail sent to the campus.

Senator Malamud apologized for complaining about not receiving all e-mail. He said he recently learned that he had to go to the Computer Services and sign up to be added to the list of e-mail recipients.

Senator Feuer congratulated two of the Senators, Malamud and Karber, for being this year=s recipients of the Lyle E. Gibson Distinguished Teacher Award.

As noted in prior Senate meetings, Senator Stricker reported that Payroll further pro-rated the FMI compensation to part-time faculty. Once Payroll completes its work, the Union plans to file a grievance. Stricker also asked whether the Senate will be consulted regarding the Galaxy=s presence on the campus. Senator Smith said that, at a prior Senate meeting, the President promised full consultation with the campus if it receives a proposal from the Galaxy worth considering.

1. 
Approval of the Agenda (with numbered items corrected)

M/S/P



2. Approval of Minutes for 4/12/00
 



M/S/P
Approval of Minutes for 4/26/00
 



M/S/P
3. Parliamentarian's Report: In the absence of Parliamentarian Dominguez, Chair Vanterpool  announced that next AY the Senate will need to replace faculty on UCC (1 faculty) and PRP (2 faculty). 

4. Information Item: Document: ACSU Dominguez Hills Intellectual Property Policy@ (Attached to Agenda).

Senator Lee briefly presented this eight page document, which originated at CSU Bakersfield. He said that FPC will bring a policy recommendation forward next AY. There are other documents (from Research and Funded Projects and from the CSU) that FPC will need to review.

5. Second Reading Items:

a. EPC 00-12. Policy for General Studies Membership. (Handed out at Meeting) Questions arose concerning Liberal Studies and Senate representation. Liberal Studies representation was defended on the grounds that a significant portion of its program overlaps with General Studies. Senator LaCorte also noted that there are no Liberal Studies courses in the GS program. Senator Feuer felt that the committee should focus on the needs of General Studies, not the needs of Liberal Studies.  Senator Williams argued for the addition of one member to represent the Senate. Senator LaCorte expressed concern about enlarging the committee, already with a membership of nine. Senator Malamud moved the following amendment: add Senate one representative and reduce CAS representation from three to two members. Senators Gray-Shellberg and Feuer argued against the amendment in that the program=s content is centered in the arts and sciences and therefore its faculty=s expertise should not be reduced. The amendment was M/S/P by a 14 to 13 vote. EPC 00-02 was then M/S/P as amended.

b. EPC 00-13. Policy on Incomplete Grades / Supersedes PM 92-03. (Handed out at Meeting) This draft of the policy differs from the previous draft in that instructors are now given the option of assigning a grade for work thus far completed. If the student does not complete the additional coursework outlined, then the grade indicated will become the grade for the course. If no grade has been indicated for partial work completed, then AI@ will lapse to AF@ or ANC.@ A number of campuses allow faculty to assign an Ain-progress@ grade.   EPC 00-13 was M/S/P.

c. EPC 00-14. Certification of Last Date of Attendance (Attached to Agenda). This policy identifies the midpoint of the course for determining the last day of attendance when it cannot otherwise be verified (e.g. through attendance records, exams taken, class notes, etc.). M/S/P without discussion.

d. EPC 00-15: Policy on Wait List (Attached to Agenda). This policy resolves that faculty add students according to the order prescribed on the wait list unless superseded by department policy (e.g. graduating seniors getting top priority), and it resolves that registered students  not be displaced by a student on the wait list for any reason except  failure to comply with policy on  attendance at first class meetings, lack of proper published prerequisites for the course, or other department restrictions. Visitor Greenwald asked for greater flexibility for faculty. A debate ensued over whether the faculty should be Aexpected@ (current wording) or Aencouraged@ (new wording) to add students according to the wait list except as above noted. Associate VPSA Al Rodriguez and Senators Smith and LaCorte favored the current wording to help maintain the integrity of the wait list. M/S/P with current wording: 14 in favor, 9 against, and 3 abstentions.

6. Mini-Reports:
a. Marek Suchenek, Senate Representative to the University Budget Committee (UBC). Suchenek said the process is moving in the right direction with its greater openness through public hearings. He thought there was still little connection between UBC and lower-level budget committees, whose minority reports (if any) UBC does not hear.

b. Gene Dippel, Director of Information Technology. Dippel submitted a written report, which will be attached to the official minutes kept in the Senate Office and given to the new Executive Committee. He briefly reported that 400 or more new computers will soon become available to faculty and staff; that a unified e-mail system should be running by fall semester; that IT classroom equipment will be upgraded with training provided by the Center for Teaching and Learning; and that the position of Director of Administrative Information Systems should be filled by the end of this AY.

c. Jennifer Franklin, Director of   the Center for Teaching and Learning. Franklin also submitted a written report, which will be attached to the official minutes kept in the Senate Office and given to the new Executive Committee. Franklin briefly reported that this year=s activities were aimed at creating a strategic plan and the infrastructure needed to support teaching, learning, professional development, and student learning outcomes assessment. She noted that the office in SBS will move upstairs to the old Extended Education office and that the current space will be converted to a Ashowcase@ IT classroom.

d. Leonard Lee, Chair of FPC. Topic: Faculty Satisfaction and Institutional Practices Questionnaire. Senator Goders, a member of FPC, gave this report because Senator Lee had to leave to teach his 4 p.m. class. Goders said that an FPC-generated questionnaire has been distributed to all full-time faculty and to randomly-selected part-time faculty. He encouraged everyone to complete it by May 22nd. FPC will evaluate its results and take action, as appropriate, next AY. 

7. End-of-Year Reports (all of these are written reports that have been or soon will be given to the Senate Office for Executive Committee review and possible action next AY):

a. Ad Hoc Committee for Community Service Learning, Miguel Dominguez, Chair.

b. FMI Appeals Committee, ASummary of Committee Activities Report,@ Robbe Henderson, Chair.
c. University Curriculum Committee.

d. Program Review Panel.

e. Student Academic Petitions and Appeals Committee, Joel Greenwald, Chair. Chair Greenwald commented that the committee reviews too many petitions (516 thus far), and many come to them due a lack of information regarding policies and procedures and a lack of responsibility on the part of students and faculty.

f. Student Grade Appeals Board.

g. URTP Committee.

h. Leaves and Honors Committee.

i. General Studies Committee, John LaCorte, Chair. LaCorte said that the committee had spent most of spring semester reviewing course syllabi and discovered that most syllabi do not conform to VP Castro=s recently authorized syllabi policy.

j. Administrative Effectiveness Review Committee.

k. University Planning Council.
l. Institutional Review Board (IRB) for the Protection of Human Subjects, Judith Chodil and Diane Henschel, Co-Chairs.
8. Regular Reports

State-wide Senator Charnofsky announced the new Executive Committee for next AY: Jacquelyn Kegley, Chair (Bakersfield); David McNeil, Vice Chair (San Jose); Lester Pincu, Secretary (Fresno): Christy Jensen (Sacramento) and Raymond Boddy, Members-at-Large; and Gene Dinielli, Immediate Past Chair (Long Beach). State-wide Senator Williams handed Secretary Smith a Summary of the May 4-5 Meeting of the CSU Academic Senate, which will be attached to our official minutes in the Senate Office and given to the new Executive Committee for their review.

President Lyons reported on the following: (1) Registration and Advisement. The recent SNAPS survey shows that CSU students continue to be concerned about access to courses to complete their degrees in a timely manner. (2) Washington D. C. Visit. VP Castro and the President recently met with California representatives to Congress. The big federal push is A, B, C: Agriculture, Bio-Technology, and Coastal/Marine Study. (3) FMI. The President wants the process much improved next AY. The Board is not interested in a moratorium, as CFA has proposed. (4) Funding Raising. This has become a new level of priority for the CSU, with each campus expected to raise a minimum of 10% of its resources through non-state sources. This campus needs to do a better job in this area. (5) WASC Validation Visit. The team is here (May 10-11); the President feels comfortable with the progress we have made. (6) Galaxy Sports Complex. The Board has approved the concept of a soccer/tennis complex on campus and has authorized the campus=s continued negotiations with the Galaxy soccer team, which the President believes is not interested in the Rose Bowl site. He would like to memorialize the Velodrome as an Olympic site in 1984, but that does not mean keeping the Velodrome. There were cyclist picketers at the Board meeting. If the new complex is built, it will provide opportunities for greater Olympic participation in such events as field hockey, rugby, la-cross, and tennis. It could  also serve as a practice site for Olympic soccer teams. The President also said that the Galaxy is now talking about using the stadium for concerts to help pay for it. This is, of course, an area of contention with the Carson community.  The types of concerts allowed will need further negotiation. A lot will happen over the next 60 days; the President said that he would work with the Senate and other campus constituencies. (7) Thank-you. The President thanked the outgoing Senate leadership and welcomed the new leadership.

Chair Vanterpool congratulated the Lyle E. Gibson recipients, David Karber and Richard Malamud, as well as the campus=s nomination for the CSU Distinguished Professor award, Farah Fisher. He also said that the President will soon make a decision on faculty only parking. And he said at WASC=s request the Validation Team will meet with only a small group of Senators, including Vanterpool, McDermott, Feuer, Smith, and Cynthia Johnson..

9. Installation of New Officers / Ritual Passing of the Gavel to the Chair-Elect. Chair Vanterpool thanked the Executive Committee for their work and hoped that the Senate as a whole under his leadership has moved in a positive direction. The gavel was then passed. Chair-Elect McDermott thanked Vanterpool for his service and mentoring. She then nominated the new Executive Committee for next AY: Virginia Long, Vice Chair; Cynthia Johnson, Parliamentarian; Leonard Lee, Chair EPC; and Lisa Gray-Shellberg, Chair FPC. The Senate approved this group. Vanterpool as Past Senate Chair and Charnofsky and Williams as State-wide Senators remain on the Executive Committee. The new Senate Secretary has not yet been identified.

10. Adjournment: 4:45 p.m.
Respectfully Submitted:

Lyle Smith, Secretary

1

